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INTEREST	OF	AMICI	

As	shown	below,	each	Amici	has	an	interest	in	the	subject	matter	and	

resolution	of	this	case.		Each	organization	is	committed	to	ensuring	and	oil	

and	gas	development	in	Colorado	occurs	in	conformance	with	the	law	and	

consistent	with	the	protection	of	human	health	and	the	environment.	

Our	Health,	Our	Future,	Our	Longmont	is	a	non‐profit	organization	

consisting	of	Longmont	residents	dedicated	protecting	their	community	and	

open	spaces	from	the	harms	of	fracking	through	advocacy	and	education.	

Sierra	Club	has	approximately	17,000	members	residing	throughout	

Colorado,	many	of	whom	reside	in	areas	directly	impacted	by	oil	and	gas	

operations.	

Earthworks	runs	the	Oil	and	Gas	Accountability	Project	with	the	mission	

of	using	sound	science	to	educate	the	public	about	the	impacts	of	energy	

extraction	and	to	advocate	for	regulations	and	industry	practices	that	are	

protective	of	human	health	and	the	environment.	

Food	&	Water	Watch	is	a	non‐profit	organization	that	champions	

healthy	food	and	clean	water	for	all	by	advocating	against	energy	

development	which	threatens	communities,	the	water	and	land	necessary	to	

produce	our	food,	and	the	environment.	
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ARGUMENT	
	
I. INTRODUCTION	

Colorado’s	ongoing	oil	and	gas	boom,	enabled	by	the	use	of	hydraulic	

fracturing	(“fracking”),	continues	to	create	conflicts	as	industrial‐scale	

facilities	are	sited	nearer	to	schools,	homes,	and	parks,	despite	zoning	laws	

preventing	other	industrial	uses	in	those	areas.		The	extraordinarily	close	

proximity	of	industrial‐scale	oil	and	gas	facilities	threatens	those	

communities’	health	and	safety.		While	other	states	have	banned	fracking	

entirely,	or	allow	local	regulation,	Colorado	communities	must	look	to	the	

Colorado	Oil	and	Gas	Conservation	Commission	(Commission),	for	

protection—especially	given	recent	Colorado	Supreme	Court	decisions	

striking	down	local	restrictions	on	fracking.		Therefore,	this	case’s	primary	

issue	becomes	critical:	does	the	Commission	have	the	authority,	and	

obligation,	to	deny	permits	for	oil	and	gas	development	where	necessary	to	

protect	public	health	and	safety,	and	the	environment?		If	the	Commission’s	

authority	is	as	limited	as	it	claims,	then	Colorado	communities	have	no	one	to	

turn	to.	

This	Court’s	interpretation	of	the	Commission’s	authority	and	

obligations	under	the	Oil	and	Gas	Conservation	Act	depends	on	the	proper	
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application	of	principles	of	statutory	interpretation	to	the	Act’s	language	

requiring	the	Commission	to	ensure	that	“responsible,	balanced	development”	

is	“consistent	with	protection	of	public	health,	safety,	and	welfare,	including	

protection	of	the	environment.”		Unfortunately,	the	district	court	and	the	

Commission	each	adopted	severely	limited	interpretations	of	the	Act,	in	part	

due	to	improper	understandings	of	the	terms	“waste”	and	“correlative	rights.”		

The	protection	against	waste	and	of	correlative	rights	supports	the	conception	

that	the	Commission	must	put	the	brakes	on	the	industry,	whose	development	

previously	occurred	to	the	detriment	of	both	the	public	and	also	private	

mineral	rights.		When	those	terms	are	appreciated	in	light	of	the	statutory	

definitions	and	legislative	history	of	the	Act,	it	becomes	apparent	that	they	

only	enforce	the	conclusion	that	the	Commission	has	the	authority,	and	

obligation,	to	prevent	development	that	is	not	consistent	with	protection	of	

human	health	and	the	environment.		Stated	simply,	“responsible,	balanced	

development”	cannot	include	development	which	threatens	public	health,	

safety,	welfare,	or	the	environment.	

II. STANDARD	OF	REVIEW	

This	case’s	primary	issue	presents	a	question	of	statutory	

interpretation;	thus,	this	Court	has	de	novo	review.		Gessler	v.	Colo.	Common	
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Cause,	327	P.3d	232,	235	(Colo.	2014).		No	deference	is	required	to	be	given	to	

an	agency’s	interpretation	of	law	or	judicial	precedent.		See	id.		A	court	“shall	

hold	unlawful	and	set	aside	[an]	agency	action”	which	is	“contrary	to	law.”	

C.R.S.	§	24‐4‐106(7).	

III. COLORADO’S	REGULATION	OF	OIL	AND	GAS	DEVELOPMENT	
HISTORICALLY	FOCUSED	ON	STOPPING	UNFETTERED,	CARELESS	
EXPLOITATION	OF	OIL	AND	GAS	TO	PREVENT	WASTE	AND	PROTECT	
CORRELATIVE	RIGHTS	

Although	the	legislature	has	long	recognized	the	oil	and	gas	industry	as	

being	important	to	the	state,	it	has	never	determined	that	exploitation	of	the	

resource	should	occur	at	any	cost.		The	industry	relies	on	mistaken	notions	of	

the	foundation	of	the	original	conservation	laws	to	resist	any	delay	or	

impediment	to	development	whatsoever.		Neither	“waste”	nor	“correlative	

rights”	were	meant	to	promote	the	unfettered	development	of	oil	and	gas,	but	

instead	were	intended	to	slow,	even	stop,	production	so	that	development	

would	not	diminish	the	ultimate	amount	recoverable	from	the	reservoir.	

A. Colorado	Developed	Its	Oil	and	Gas	Conservation	Statute	in	
Response	to	the	Problems	of	Unconstrained	Oil	and	Gas	Development		

Some	of	the	earliest	questions	involve	determining	what	the	nature	of	

oil	and	gas	was,	and	how	it	could	be	owned.		See	generally	K.K.	DuVivier,	Sins	

of	the	Father,	51	Rocky	Mtn.	Min.	L.	Found.	J.	293,	(2014).		Over	time,	most	
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courts	recognized	that	oil	and	gas	is	somewhat	mobile	underground	(the	

degree	depending	on	the	resource‐bearing	formation).	Id.		Courts	typically	

analogized	the	resource	to	wild	animals	or	groundwater—that	is,	that	no	

person	could	claim	an	absolute	right	to	the	oil	or	gas	until	it	was	reduced	to	

possession.	Id.;	Dark	v.	Johnston,	55	Pa.	164	(Pa.	1867).		An	early	U.S.	Supreme	

Court	decision	described	this	version	of	the	rule	of	capture:		

“[Oil	and	gas]	belong	to	the	owner	of	the	land…so	long	
as	they	are	on	it	or	in	it	or	subject	to	his	control;	but	
when	they	escape	and	go	into	other	land…the	title	of	
the	former	owner	is	gone.	If	an	adjoining	owner	drills	
his	own	land,	and	taps	a	deposit	of	oil	or	gas,	extending	
under	his	neighbor's	field,	so	that	it	comes	into	his	well,	
it	becomes	his	property.”			

Brown	v.	Spilman,	155	U.S.	665,	669–70	(1895).			

The	rule	of	capture	acknowledges	that	multiple	owners	might	produce	

from	a	common	source,	but	provides	no	method	of	allocating	that	supply,	

other	than	whoever	captures	it	first.		The	behavior	incentivized	by	the	rule	is	

easy	to	imagine.		Producers	drilled	multiple	wells	as	quickly	as	possible	to	

secure	the	greatest	amount	of	the	resource.	IOGCC,	Making	a	Difference:	A	

Historical	Look	at	the	IOGCC	(2006).1		The	pure	rule	of	capture	incentivized	an	

																																																	
1	The	depletion	of	a	supply	of	oil	or	gas	under	one	person’s	land	by	a	
neighbor’s	development	of	the	common	pool	was	not	a	redressible	injury	in	
the	nascent	days	of	the	industry.		See	Bruce	Kramer	&	Owen	Anderson,	The	
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“arms	race”	between	owners	over	a	common	pool	resulting	in	drastic	

overproduction	and	market	instability.		Thomas	Mitchell,	The	Future	of	Oil	and	

Gas	Conservation	Jurisprudence,	49	Washburn	L.J.	379,	382	(2010);	see	also	

Making	a	Difference,	supra.		Early	common	law	concerned	neither	“wasteful	

use	or	dissipation	of	the	common	source”	nor	the	“rights	of	other	owners	over	

a	common	source	of	supply.”	The	Rule	of	Capture,	supra,	at	908,	910.		As	the	

courts	declined	to	modify	the	rule	of	capture,	many	states	began	legislating	to	

curtail	unrestrained	production	of	oil	and	gas	resources.	Two	related	concepts	

emerged	to	address	these	problems:	the	prevention	of	“waste”	and	the	

protection	of	“correlative	rights.”			

In	the	context	of	oil	and	gas	production,	“waste”	generally	has	two	

related	components:	physical	waste	and	economic	waste.2		An	example	of	

physical	waste	would	be	abusive	development	and	uncontrolled	production	

																																																	
Rule	of	Capture—An	Oil	and	Gas	Perspective,	35	Envtl.	L.	899,	908‐09	(2005).	
One’s	only	remedy	was	drilling	his	own	well	to	access	the	resource	before	it	
migrated	away.	Id.	
2	Beyond	the	generalized	definitions	here,	Colorado	law	defines	“waste”	
specifically	with	respect	to	oil	and	gas	production,	as	discussed	below.		While	
the	statutory	definition	adheres	closely	to	the	definition	of	physical	waste,	the	
general	regulatory	scheme	also	contemplates	preventing	economic	waste.	
Compare	C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐103(11),	(12),	(13)(b)(definitions	of	waste)	with	C.R.S.	
§	34‐60‐116	(governing	the	establishment	of	drilling	units	and	permitting	
only	one	well	per	drilling	unit).	
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from	oil	and	gas	fields	that	excessively	depleted	reservoir	energy,	thus	

diminishing	the	ultimate	quantity	of	oil	or	gas	that	could	be	recovered.		

Economic	waste	is	the	result	of	inefficient	production	or	utilization	of	oil	and	

gas	resources,	for	example,	drilling	more	wells	than	necessary	to	exploit	a	

pool.		Pure	adherence	to	the	rule	of	capture	created	a	problem:	too	many	

people	sunk	too	many	wells	to	make	certain	the	oil	and	gas	boom	did	not	

leave	them	behind—leading	to	both	physical	and	economic	waste.			

Related	to	the	measures	to	stop	waste,	states	enacted	laws	to	protect	

“correlative	rights.”		While	correlative	rights	has	meant	different	things	at	

different	times,	see	The	Rule	of	Capture,	supra,	at	903	n.9,	the	concept	

generally	means	limitations	on	the	rights	of	an	owner	over	a	common	source	

in	order	to	protect	the	rights	of	other	owners	over	the	same	source,	see	id.	at	

911–933.		Stated	differently,	correlative	rights	concern	the	relationship	

between	owners	above	a	common	source,	specifically,	not	the	production	of	oil	

and	gas	writ	large.		The	legislature	had	these	general,	historical	definitions	in	

mind	while	enacting	and	revising	the	Act.	
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B. The	General	Assembly	Intended	the	Specific,	Historical	Meanings	
For	“Waste”	and	“Correlative	Rights”	and	those	Provisions	Do	Not	Limit	
the	Commission’s	Authority	to	Promulgate	Appellants’	Rule	

Colorado	has	regulated	the	waste	of	gas	since	1915.		However,	the	1951	

Act	included	more	specific	and	comprehensive	definitions	of	waste	for	both	

gas	and	oil.		The	waste	of	gas,	as	amended	today,	includes:	

the	escape,	blowing,	or	releasing,	directly	or	indirectly	
into	 the	 open	 air…;	 and	 the	 production	 of	 gas	 in	
quantities	or	in	such	manner	as	unreasonably	reduces	
reservoir	 pressure	 or	 unreasonably	 diminishes	 the	
quantity	of	oil	or	gas	that	ultimately	may	be	produced;	
excepting	 gas	 that	 is	 reasonably	 necessary…in	
furnishing	power	for	the	production	of	wells.	

C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐103(11).		Waste	of	oil	includes:	

underground	waste;	inefficient,	excessive,	or	improper	
use	or	dissipation	of	reservoir	energy…;	surface	waste;	
open‐pit	storage;	and	waste	incident	to	the	production	
of	oil	in	excess	of	the	producer's	aboveground	storage	
facilities	and	lease	and	contractual	requirements….	

C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐103(12)	(substantially	similar	to	the	1951	amendments).		In	

1955,	the	legislature	clarified	Colorado’s	definition	of	waste:			

In	addition	to	the	meanings…in	subsections	[(11)]	and	
[(12)]…[waste]	means:	 (a)	 Physical	 waste…;	 (b)	 The	
locating,	 spacing,	 drilling,	 equipping,	 operating,	 or	
producing	of	any	oil	or	gas	well	or	wells	in	a	manner	
which	causes	or	tends	to	cause	reduction	in	quantity	of	
oil	or	gas	ultimately	recoverable	from	a	pool…or	which	
causes…unnecessary	 or	 excessive	 surface	 loss	 or	
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destruction	of	oil	or	gas;	 (c)	Abuse	of	 the	correlative	
rights	of	any	owner	in	a	pool….	

C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐103(13)	(substantially	similar	to	the	1955	amendments).			

Two	themes	emerge.		First,	the	concept	of	waste	concerns	the	quantity	of	

oil	and	gas	ultimately	recoverable.		History	demonstrates	that	the	quantity	of	

the	resource	recoverable	is	diminished	by	unrestricted,	careless	development.		

Waste	is	prevented,	then,	by	controlling	development	and	production.		

Restricting	access	to,	or	the	rate	of	withdrawal	from,	a	reservoir	actually	

improves	ultimate	recovery—and	was	the	primary	purpose	of	early	

regulation	of	the	industry.		Union	Pac.	R.R.	Co.	v.	Oil	&	Gas	Conserv.	Comm’n,	

284	P.2d	242,	244	(Colo.	1955).		The	second	theme	is	that	waste	is	not	created	

by	foregoing	development	of	an	oil	and	gas	reservoir,	so	long	as	the	resource	

remains	recoverable	through	subsequent	development.		Delaying	access	to	or	

development	of	a	specific	reservoir	does	not	fall	within	the	concept	of	waste.		

Quite	the	contrary,	the	Act	strove	to	slow	development	down	to	prevent	

rendering	the	resource	unrecoverable.			

Under	the	Act,	correlative	rights	is	defined	as:	

mean[ing]	that	each	owner	and	producer	in	a	common	
pool	or	 source	of	 supply	of	oil	 and	gas	 shall	have	an	
equal	opportunity	to	obtain	and	produce	his	just	and	
equitable	share	of	the	oil	and	gas	underlying	such	pool	
or	source	of	supply.			
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C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐103(4).		Closely	tied	to	waste,	correlative	rights	prevents	

abuses	by	a	producer	such	as	“nonuniform,	disproportionate,	unratable,	or	

excessive	withdrawals	of	oil	or	gas”	from	the	common	source	which	would	

cause	“reasonably	avoidable	drainage	between	tracts	of	land	or	resulting	in	

one	or	more	producers	or	owners	in	such	pool	producing	more	than	his	

equitable	share	of	the	oil	or	gas	from	such	pool.”	C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐103(13)	

(emphasis	added).		The	concept	of	correlative	rights	thus	intends	to	mitigate	

disputes	between	producers	of	a	common	source.		The	protection	of	

correlative	rights	does	not	require	that	the	opportunity	to	produce	exist	right	

at	this	moment,	nor	at	the	expense	of	the	public’s	health,	safety	and	welfare,	or	

the	environment.			

Furthermore,	if	“fracking	is	now	the	standard	for	virtually	all	oil	and	gas	

wells	in	Colorado,”	City	of	Longmont	v.	Colorado	Oil	&	Gas	Association,	369	P.3d	

573,	581	(Colo.	2016)	(“Longmont”),	then	the	protection	of	correlative	rights	

retains	little	of	its	historical	relevance.		According	to	industry,	resources	in	

“tight”	oil‐	and	gas‐bearing	formations	were	“previously	inaccessible.”	Id.	at	

567.		By	the	nature	of	those	formations	(which	require	fracking	or	another	

completion	process	to	be	productive),	oil	and	gas	does	not	flow	freely	through	

the	reservoir—neither	to	a	normal	wellbore	nor	over	boundaries	between	
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owners	to	a	common	source.		See,	e.g.,	Colin	Deihl	et	al.,	Tug	of	War	Over	

Colorado’s	Energy	Future,	44	ELR	10524	(2014).		The	correlative	rights	of	

other	owners	above	that	reservoir	are	not	prejudiced;	the	oil	and	gas	in	non‐

fracked	portions	remains	in	place.		The	Commission’s	responsibility	regarding	

correlative	rights	has	no	bearing	on	development	requiring	fracking	for	

recovery	of	the	resource.		Accordingly,	that	responsibility	is	wholly	consistent	

with	the	obligation	to	protect	public	health,	safety,	welfare,	and	the	

environment.3			

C. Courts	Cite	Waste	and	Correlative	Rights	Without	Thorough	
Consideration	of	the	Terms’	Contexts,	Thus	Misconstruing	the	
Commission’s	Statutory	Authority	and	Obligations			

Contrary	to	the	true	meanings	of	waste	and	correlative	rights,	courts	

and	the	Commission	often	rely	on	those	terms	in	support	of	the	unjustifiable	

position	that	exploitation	of	oil	and	gas	is	the	Act’s	sole	intent.		Without	

appreciation	of	those	concepts,	due	regard	cannot	be	given	to	either	

legislative	intent	or	the	plain	language	of	the	Act.		Consequently,	the	

																																																	
3	Section	117	of	the	Act,	giving	the	Commission	authority	to	prevent	waste	and	
protect	correlative	rights,	further	supports	the	contention	that	the	concepts	of	
serve	to	control,	not	recklessly	encourage,	development.		See	C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐
117(1);	‐117(2).	
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Commission	neglects	its	obligation	to	protect	human	health	and	the	

environment.	

The	district	court	below	misunderstood	both	concepts,	and	thus	

sustained	the	Commission’s	wrong	conclusion	that	it	lacked	authority	to	

promulgate	the	Appellants’	proposed	rule.		Although	the	court	chastised	the	

Appellants	for	“ignor[ing]	other	sections	of	the	OGCA,”	(Order,	7.)		it	was	the	

court	which	came	to	the	wrong	conclusion	about	the	Act’s	meaning.		For	

example,	it	misquotes	the	Act,	stating	that	the	Commission	is	directed	to	

“ensure	oil	and	gas	pools	produce	up	to	the	maximum	efficient	rate	of	

production.”	Id.	(emphasis	added).		Rather	than	“ensure,”	however,	the	Act	

uses	“permit.”	C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐102(1)(b).		The	Act	is	intended	to	allow	for—not	

require—that	production.		Furthermore,	that	phrase	is	expressly	conditioned	

on	protecting	public	health.		The	provision,	in	context,	states:	

It	 is	 the	 intent	 and	 purpose	 of	 this	 article	 to	 permit	
each	oil	and	gas	pool	in	Colorado	to	produce	up	to	its	
maximum	efficient	rate	of	production…consistent	with	
the	 protection	 of	 public	 health,	 safety,	 and	 welfare,	
including	protection	of	 the	 environment	 and	wildlife	
resources….	

C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐102(1)(b).		It	makes	no	sense	for	the	court	to	cite	that	provision	

to	say	the	Commission	lacks	an	obligation	to	protect	human	health	and	the	

environment.	
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The	court	also	relied	on	the	legislative	declaration’s	provision	regarding	

correlative	rights	as	“evidence	[of]	the	legislature’s	intent	to	expand	

development	of	oil	and	gas.”	(Order,	7.)		As	discussed	above,	the	Commission’s	

responsibilities	with	respect	to	correlative	rights	is	irrelevant	to	the	requested	

rulemaking	given	that	today’s	oil	and	gas	operations	require	fracking.		Still,	

the	protection	of	correlative	rights	is	not	inconsistent	with	the	proposed	rule,	

as	withholding	permitting	would	not	cause,	for	example,	avoidable	drainage	

between	tracts	of	land.4	

The	court	below	is	not	alone	in	misunderstanding	the	meaning	of	waste.		

The	court	in	Colorado	Oil	and	Gas	Association	v.	City	of	Longmont,	2013CV63,	

2014	WL	3690665	(Colo.	Dist.	Ct.	2014),	also	failed	to	understand	that	“waste”	

concerns	the	ultimate	amount	of	oil	and	gas	recoverable,	not	a	delay	in	

recovery.		See	2014	WL	3690665	at	*13.		There,	the	court	erroneously	found	

that	mineral	deposits	left	in	the	ground—yet	still	ultimately	recoverable—

constituted	waste.	Id.		A	ban	on	fracking	would	not	cause	waste—it	would	not	

																																																	
4	The	court	also	incorrectly	cites	DNR’s	enabling	statute	as	part	of	the	Act.	
(Order,	7.)		The	Commission’s	powers	are	conferred	by	the	OGCA,	Chase	v.	
Colo.	Oil	&	Gas	Conserv.	Comm’n,	284	P.3d	161,	166	(Colo.	Ct.	App.	2012),	not	
DNR’s	enabling	statute.			
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improperly	reduce	reservoir	pressure	or	diminish	the	quantity	ultimately	

recoverable.	See	Part	III‐B,	supra.	

The	Supreme	Court	occasionally	misunderstands	“waste”	in	deciding	oil	

and	gas	cases.		In	Longmont,	though	not	necessary	for	resolving	the	

preemption	issue	and	based	on	assumption,	the	Court	stated	that	Longmont’s	

ban	“could	result	in	uneven	and	potentially	wasteful	production…from	pools	

that	underlie	Longmont	but	that	extend	beyond….”	369	P.3d	at	580.		Drilling	a	

well	and	fracking	(thus	producing	from)	some	portions,	but	not	others,	does	

not	reduce	ultimate	potential	recovery	from	the	reservoir,	however,	because	

the	resource	in	the	unfracked	portion	remains	immobile.				

Finally,	even	the	Commission	has	demonstrated	a	misunderstanding	of	

the	concept	of	waste.		In	Chase	v.	COGCC,	for	example,	this	Court	reviewed	a	

denial	by	the	Commission	of	an	application	to	deem	certain	property	a	

Designated	Outdoor	Activity	Area	(DOAA).	284	P.3d	161.	The	Commission’s	

order	denied	the	application,	in	part	based	on	Commissioners’	“questions	

regarding…whether	waste	will	be	committed	because	the	wells	cannot	be	

located	on”	a	DOAA.	Id.	at	164.		But	waste	is	not	committed	simply	because	a	

well	must	be	placed	elsewhere	or	an	operator	incurs	additional	costs	to	

lengthen	a	lateral	bore—neither	permanently	reduces	the	ultimate	quantity	of	
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oil	and	gas	recoverable	from	a	reservoir.		It	is	thus	consistent	with	the	

Commission’s	other	responsibilities	to	prohibit	development	until	it	can	occur	

safely,	so	long	as	the	ultimately	recoverability	is	not	diminished	and	common	

owners	are	not	disadvantaged.	

IV. THE	COMMISSION	HAS	THE	AUTHORITY—AND	OBLIGATION—TO	
PROTECT	PUBLIC	HEALTH,	SAFETY,	WELFARE,	AND	THE	ENVIRONMENT	

While	the	General	Assembly	once	“stintingly,	sparingly”	delegated	

authority	to	the	Commission,	284	P.2d	at	248,	that	is	no	longer	the	case.		

When	a	statute	is	amended,	the	legislature	intended	some	meaningful	change	

in	the	law.		When	an	act:					

has	already	undergone	construction	by	a	final	judicial	
authority,	 further	 legislative	 amendment	 necessarily	
reflects	 the	 legislature's	 understanding	 of	 that	
construction,	 or…disagreement	 with	 how	 it	 is	 being	
[interpreted]….	 Such	 an	 amendment	 can	 fairly	 be	
presumed	to	intend	a	change	in	the	law….	

Union	Pac.	R.R.	Co.	v.	Martin,	209	P.3d	185,	188–89	(Colo.	2009).		Recent	

revisions	to	the	Act	thus	establish	that	the	legislature	believes	unfettered	

development	is	harmful	both	to	the	resources	themselves,	and	specifically	to	

public	health,	safety,	welfare	and	the	environment—and	that	developing	the	

former	is	subject	to	protecting	the	latter.	
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A. The	General	Assembly	Expanded	the	Commission’s	Obligation	to	
Protect	Human	Health	and	the	Environment	

However	limited	the	Commission’s	authority	was	60	years	ago,	today	is	

entirely	different.		In	1985,	the	legislature	expanded	the	authority	of	the	

Commission,	requiring	“promulgat[ion]	of	rules	and	regulations	to	protect	the	

health,	safety,	and	welfare	of	the…public	in	the	drilling,	completion,	and	

operation	of	oil	and	gas	wells	and	production	facilities.”		Act	of	May	22,	1985,	

ch.	272,	1985	Colo.	Sess.	Laws	1129.		The	Supreme	Court	recognized	that	the	

1985	amendment	intended	to	give	the	Commission	“the	authority	and	

responsibility	for	developing	adequate	technical	safeguards	calculated	to	

minimize	the	risk	of	injury	to	the	public	from	oil	and	gas	drilling	and	

production	operations.”	Bd.	of	County	Comm’rs	v.	Bowen/Edwards	Associates,	

830	P.2d	1045,	1059	(Colo.	1992).			

Many	remained	unhappy	with	the	industry’s	impacts	and	continued	to	

turn	to	the	state	legislature	for	assistance.		Two	years	after	Bowen/Edwards,	

the	legislature	overhauled	the	Act.		The	1994	amendments	were	intended	to	

force	the	Commission	and	industry	to	account	for	and	mitigate	the	negative	

impacts	of	oil	and	gas	development.		See,	e.g.,	Nicole	R.	Ament,	A	Perplexing	

Puzzle,	27‐Feb	Colo.	Law	73	(1998).			
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It	was	no	longer	sufficient	to	“foster,	encourage,	and	promote”	

development	and	production	with	only	the	goal	of	preventing	waste.		The	

public	interest,	according	to	the	legislature,	required	exploitation	of	the	

resources	be	conducted	“in	a	manner	consistent	with	the	protection	of	public	

health,	safety,	and	welfare.”	Act	of	June	2,	1994,	ch	317	§2,	1994	Colo.	Sess.	

Laws	1978.		The	Commission	was	(1)	reconstituted	so	that	at	least	two	

members	had	substantial	experience	in	agriculture,	environmental	protection,	

or	a	similar	field,	and	(2)	given	the	authority	to	regulate	the	industry	to	

prevent	and	mitigate	impacts	to	protect	the	environment	and	public.		See	id.	

§§	4,	6.		While	the	1994	amendments	temporarily	curbed	some	of	the	conflict	

between	the	Commission	and	the	industry,	on	one	hand,	and	the	public,	many	

communities	“remained	unconvinced	of	the	good	faith	and	efficacy	of	

Colorado’s	oil	and	gas	conservation	program.”	Mitchell,	supra,	410.	

With	the	underlying	issues	remaining	unresolved,	conflict	quickly	

surfaced	with	the	arrival	of	increased	drilling	at	the	turn	of	the	millennium.	

Mitchell,	supra,	at	402.		Local	governments	and	communities	were	justifiably	

concerned;	the	Commission	appeared	to	be	taking	the	position	that	it	could	

not	deny	a	permit	solely	based	on	the	proposals	impacts	on	the	environment	

or	public	health,	safety,	and	welfare.		COGCC,	Staff	Report,	at	14	(Sept.	16,	
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2013)	(showing	the	Commission	rejected	zero	permit	applications	from	

August	2012–August	2013).5		An	“alliance	of	ranchers,	sportsmen,	

environmentalists,	and	local	governments”	pressured	the	legislature	to	ensure	

the	Commission	took	its	expanded	mission	seriously.		See	Mitchell,	supra,	411.		

In	2007,	the	legislature	responded.	

The	legislature	required	the	Commission	to	administer	the	Act	“so	as	to	

minimize	adverse	impacts	to	wildlife	resources,”	C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐128(2),	and	

requiring	operators	to	be	more	accommodating	of	the	surface	owner’s	use	of	

the	land,	C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐127.		Most	importantly,	the	legislature	determined	

that	the	public	interest	is	not	to	promote	oil	and	gas	development	at	any	cost.		

Specifically,	the	Act	is	intended	to	only	foster	“responsible,	balanced	

development,”	such	that	is	“consistent	with”	protecting	public	health,	safety,	

and	welfare,	as	well	as	the	environment	and	wildlife	resources.		Act	of	May	29,	

2007,	ch.	320	§	2,	2007	Colo	Sess.	Laws	1357.6		In	light	of	the	two	major	

																																																	
5	Available	at	http://cogcc.state.co.us/Staff_Reports/2013/201309_	
StaffReport.pdf.	
6	As	discussed	above,	leaving	oil	and	gas	in	the	ground	to	prevent	harm	to	
human	health	and	the	environment	does	not	constitute	waste.		Nevertheless,	
even	the	historical	focus	of	the	Act	on	stopping	waste	was	given	less	
prominence	and	import.		No	longer	was	the	goal	to	prohibit	waste	at	the	
expense	of	other	values;	the	revised	Act	shifted	the	focus	to	prevention—with	
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caveats	the	legislature	placed	on	oil	and	gas	development,	the	message	is	

clear.		In	short,	oil	and	gas	is	not	to	be	developed	in	a	manner	that	conflicts	

with	the	public	health,	safety,	or	welfare.		

B. “Responsible,	Balanced	Development”	Does	Not	Encompass	
Balancing	Development	Against	Human	Health	and	the	Environment.	

In	light	of	the	amendments	to	the	Act,	it	is	perplexing	that	so	many	

continue	to	insist	on	balancing	test	pitting	resource	development	against	

human	health	and	the	environment.		The	plain	language	is	clear:	“responsible,	

balanced	development”	means	that	the	Commission	can	allow	well‐regulated	

development	to	occur	so	long	as	it	is	consistent	with	protection	of	public	

health,	safety,	welfare,	and	the	environment.		It	means	that	the	Commission	

may	permit	development	of	oil	and	gas	resources	where	it	is	safe	to	do	so,	but	

not	where	it	is	unsafe.		Yet,	the	courts	and	the	Commission	still	fail	to	give	due	

regard	to	legislative	intent.		The	problem,	in	part,	is	that	the	courts	and	the	

Commission	mistakenly	use	“balance”	as	a	verb,	rather	than	“balanced”	as	an	

adjective,	as	it	appears	in	the	Act.				

For	example,	relying	on	the	Memorandum	of	Assistant	Attorney	General	

Jake	Matter,	the	Commission	concluded	that	the	proposed	rule	would	require	

																																																	
the	critical	caveat	that	prevention	of	waste	must	be	“consistent	with	the	
protection	of	public	health,	safety,	and	welfare.”	Id.	
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it	“to	readjust	the	balance	crafted	by	the	General	Assembly.”	(Commission	

Order,	2–3.)		The	problem	is	that	the	legislature	did	not	create	a	“balance”,	

instead	it	amended	the	law	in	1994	and	2007	to	require	protection	of	human	

health	and	the	environment—and	the	Commission	has	failed	to	adapt.7			

The	court	below	takes	the	interpretation	further,	stating	that	the	statute	

“requires	[the	Commission]	to	strike	a	balance	between	the	regulation	of	oil	

and	gas	operations	and	protecting	public	health,	the	environment,	and	wildlife	

resources.”	(Order,	7.)		The	court	wrongly	concludes	that	Appellants’	

interpretation	would	thus	render	the	word	“balanced”	as	superfluous.		The	

General	Assembly	knows	how	to	enact	a	balancing	test.		C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐

102(1)(a)(IV)	(“in	a	manner	that	balances	development	with	wildlife	

																																																	
7	The	Memorandum	fails	to	provide	any	support	for	the	conclusion	that	the	
protection	of	the	public	and	environment	must	be	balanced	against	oil	and	gas	
development.		Beyond	quoting	the	Act	it	only	cites	to	a	2008	rulemaking	
Statement	of	Basis	and	Purpose	which	restates	the	Act	totally	consistently	
with	the	Appellants’	interpretation	of	the	law:	

[The	Commission]	believes	that	these	rules	will	ensure	
the	protection	of	the	public	health,	safety,	and	welfare,	
including	 the	 environment	 and	 wildlife	 resources,	
while	 also	 fostering	 responsible,	 balanced	
development….	

(R.	at	12.)		“Balanced”	modifies	development,	and	the	protection	of	human	
health	and	the	environment	must	be	ensured.	
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resources”).		It	used	different	language	here,	thus	the	legislature	did	not	

intend	for	a	balancing	test.	Cf.	Carlson	v.	Ferris,	85	P.3d	504,	509	(Colo.	2003).		

Similarly,	the	district	court	in	Longmont	entirely	ignored	the	2007	

Amendments,	despite	acknowledging	the	City’s	reliance	on	the	revisions	to	

the	Act.		See	COGA	v.	Longmont,	2014	WL	3690665	at	*11–*12	(omitting	any	

language	from	the	1994	and	2007	amendments	to	the	Act’s	legislative	

declaration	from	the	court’s	discussion	of	the	State’s	interest).		Overlooking	

the	changes	intended	by	the	legislature	violates	principles	of	statutory	

construction	and	has	significant	ramifications	for	the	public	and	environment.	

C. If	Local	Governments	Cannot	Protect	the	Public	Health,	Safety	and	
Welfare,	and	the	Environment,	then	the	Commission	Must	

Aside	from	the	courts	issuing	broad	conclusions	about	the	Act	without	

regard	to	either	the	definitions	of	specific	terms	or	responses	by	the	

legislature,	affirming	the	court’s	interpretation	of	the	Act	creates	a	larger	

problem.		If	the	Commission	and	court’s	interpretation	of	the	Act	is	correct,	oil	

and	gas	development	can	proceed	no	matter	the	impacts	to	public	health,	

safety,	and	welfare,	or	the	environment.			

The	Colorado	Supreme	Court’s	decisions	in	Longmont	and	Fort	Collins	

ostensibly	maintained	the	status	quo	that	the	Act	does	not	impliedly	preempt	

all	local	governmental	control	over	oil	and	gas	development	within	the	
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locality.	See,	e.g.,	Longmont,	369	P.3d	at	583.		However,	the	Court	also	held	

that	local	governments	cannot	ban	fracking	in	order	to	protect	the	public	or	

environment.	Id.		Thus,	local	governments	lack	the	ability	to	stop	development	

where	necessary	to	protect	human	health	and	the	environment.	

The	Commission,	illogically,	appears	to	take	the	position	that	its	

“limited”	statutory	authority	requires	permitting	some	level	of	oil	and	gas	

development,	regardless	of	the	resulting	impacts.8		Counsel	for	the	

Commission	stated	at	the	hearing	on	the	Petitioner’s	proposed	rule	that	“[the]	

Act	envisions	a	balancing	of	many	competing	interest[s]”	such	that	

“conditioning	new	oil	and	gas	drilling	on	a	finding	of	[no]	cumulative	impacts”	

would	be	beyond	the	Commission’s	statutory	authority.	(R.	Tr.	1137.)		More	

tellingly,	there	is	nothing	in—or	outside	of—the	record	indicating	that	the	

Commission	has	ever	denied	a	permit	based	on	impacts	to	the	public	or	

environment.	See,	supra,	Part	IV.A.	n.4.9		Interpreting	the	Act	to	give	the	

																																																	
8	One	of	the	most	absurd	consequences	of	the	district	court’s	and	
Commission’s	interpretation	of	the	Act	is	that	wildlife	would	be	valued	more	
highly	than	humans.		As	noted	above,	the	2007	amendments	require	the	
Commission	to	affirmatively	administer	the	Act	“so	as	to	minimize	adverse	
impacts	to	wildlife	resources.”	C.R.S.	§	34‐60‐128(2).		Yet	threats	to	public	
health	and	safety	cannot	be	minimized	if	that	would	interfere	with	
development.	This	cannot	be	correct.			
9	Testifying	in	another	case,	Stuart	Ellsworth,	COGCC	Engineering	Manager,	
stated	that	he	could	not	recall	a	permit	to	drill	ever	being	denied.		Longmont’s	
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Commission	neither	the	authority	or	obligation	to	protect	communities	from	

dangerous	development,	while	at	the	same	time	preventing	local	governments	

from	doing	so,	would	be	both	unreasonable	and	unjust.		Accordingly,	the	

Commission’s	and	district	court’s	construction	cannot	stand.		Colo.	Motor	

Vehicle	Dealer	Board	v.	Freeman,	375	P.3d	111,	114	(Colo.	2016)	(discussing	

avoidance	of	unreasonable	interpretations).	

CONCLUSION	

This	Court	need	not	decide	whether	the	Commission	should	grant	the	

petition.		The	Commission	specifically	concluded	that	the	proposed	rule	goes	

beyond	its	“limited	authority.”	(Commission	Order	at	2.)		Instead,	the	

Commission	has	broad	authority—and	obligation—to	protect	health,	safety,	

and	welfare,	and	the	environment.	Amici	request	that	this	Court	declare	that	

the	Act’s	goals	of	prevention	of	waste	and	protection	of	correlative	rights	do	

not	limit	the	authority	of	the	Commission	to	promulgate	the	Appellants’	

proposed	rule.		Amici	further	request	this	Court	to	declare	that	the	Act	

obligates	the	Commission	to	ensure	the	protection	of	public	health,	safety,	and	

welfare,	and	the	environment,	even	where	that	obligation	may	delay	

																																																	
Consol.	Resp.	to	Summ.	J.	Mot.	at	10,	Colo.	Oil	&	Gas	Ass’n	v.	City	of	Longmont,	
No.	2013CV63	(Colo.	D.	Ct.	May,	30,	2014).	
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development	of	oil	and	gas	resources.		The	district	court	decision	should	be	

reversed,	and	the	Commission	should	be	directed	to	consider	the	Petition	for	

Rulemaking	based	on	a	proper	construction	of	the	Oil	and	Gas	Conservation	

Act.			

	
Dated	this	18th	day	of	August,	2016.	

Respectfully	submitted,		 	 	

/s/	Timothy	Estep	 	 	 	
Timothy	Estep	(Atty	Reg.	#48553)	 	
Kevin	Lynch	(Atty.	Reg.	#39873)	 	
Environmental	Law	Clinic	 	 	
University	of	Denver	 	 	 	
Attorneys	for	Amici	Curiae	 	 	

	
	
This	document	was	filed	electronically	pursuant	to	C.A.R.	25(e).	The	original	
signed	document	is	on	file	with	the	University	of	Denver	Environmental	Law	
Clinic.	
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